

# Decoding the Ecuador Elections: Examining Candidates' Strategies and Their Impact on Security and the Economy

Part 1



October 2023 Global Americans October 2023

#### **Decoding the Ecuador Elections:**

## Examining Candidates' Strategies and Their Impact on Security and the Economy

Part 1

#### Acknowledgments

This report was prepared by Global Americans. The report was written by **Caio Pereira** (Program Coordinator, Global Americans) and **Scott Brasesco** (Program Associate, Global Americans). The authors thank Benjamin Jaimes (Intern, Global Americans), María Calderón (Intern, Global Americans), Miguel Ángel Melián Negrín (Intern, Global Americans), Paola Salomé Valdivieso (Intern, Global Americans), and Vanessa Guaraca (Intern, Global Americans) for their guidance and research assistance.

The analysis and views expressed herein are those of the authors.

**Global Americans** is a modern-day take on the traditional think tank. Through our website, theglobalamericans.org, we provide up-to-date research and analysis on key issues affecting the countries of the Americas—democracy, human rights, social inclusion, and international relations. Our goal is to provide policymakers, academics, civil society leaders, and Western Hemisphere enthusiasts with the tools needed to promote change and build more prosperous Inter-American relations.

#### Introduction



This report provides a detailed and comprehensive analysis of the current political situation in Ecuador, with a specific focus on the upcoming presidential elections, which hold great significance for the country. The second round of the Ecuadorian presidential runoff is scheduled for October 15, 2023. This runoff is occurring because none of the eight candidates who participated in the first round of elections in August were able to secure more than fifty percent of the vote. As a result, the runoff has become a highly anticipated and closely watched political event. The two candidates who have advanced to the second round are Luisa González from *Revolución Ciudadana* (Citizen Revolution Movement) and Daniel Noboa from *Acción Democrática Nacional* (National Democratic Action). These candidates come from opposite ends of the political spectrum, adding to the anticipation surrounding the election. The outcome of this election will significantly impact Ecuador's future, as the winning candidate will shape and determine the country's direction for the next two years.

The main objectives of this report are to analyze the candidates' strategies and evaluate their implications for the security and economy of the country. By conducting an in-depth analysis, the report aims to provide a detailed understanding of the various factors that led to the decision for early elections, shedding light on the significance of former president Guillermo Lasso's invocation of the *Muerte Cruzada* (Crossed Death) mechanism. Furthermore, the report extensively examines the political strategies employed by the candidates and assesses their potential repercussions on the country's security and economic development. The report also explores the far-reaching consequences that the election results may have on Ecuador's diplomatic ties with other nations in the region and across the globe. By providing a comprehensive and detailed examination, this report offers valuable insights into the complex landscape of the country's political and diplomatic spheres.

Qualitative research methods and secondary sources were used to collect information and conduct a comprehensive analysis. The main goal of this report is to provide valuable insights and analysis that will enable stakeholders to monitor the potential outcomes of the elections and understand their possible effects on Ecuadorian society. By examining the candidates' policies and their potential impact, this report aims to contribute to a better understanding of the future direction of the country.

#### **Understanding Ecuador's Political Climate**



Ecuador's political landscape is constantly evolving. The country has experienced a decline in economic growth since the COVID-19 pandemic, as well as political instability. Throughout its recent history, Ecuador has struggled with an unstable political system, from the controversial tenyear populist presidency of Rafael Correa (2007-2017) to the turmoil and social unrest during Lenin Moreno's governance (2017-2021). This instability persists with the interrupted presidency of President Guillermo Lasso (2021-present) due to the dissolution of the National Assembly.

Since taking office, Lasso's popularity has been low. In the 2021 elections, he only received 19.7 percent of the first-round vote and his party, CREO, won just 12 out of 137 seats in the National Assembly.<sup>1</sup> His success in obtaining the presidency was mainly due to a coalition of electoral forces opposed to the *Correista* movement, rather than his own genuine popularity. Despite this, he has attempted to govern by utilizing the powers of the Executive, implementing neoliberal and anti-Correista reforms in Ecuadorian institutions and regulations. This shift to the right has been met with dismay by left-wing deputies in the National Assembly and voters attuned to Correa's earlier method of governance. In 2023, Lasso's approval ratings dropped below 20 percent.<sup>2</sup> The president has struggled with increasing crime, rising homicide rates, and inflation in food and fuel prices. Ecuador has also seen a surge in narco-trafficking gang violence, especially in Guayaquil, a major hub for cocaine trafficking and kidnapping.<sup>3</sup> Lasso has implemented "state of emergency" decrees and curfews, but there has been little evidence of improved security.<sup>4</sup> Lasso has undergone two impeachment trials during his presidency. The first, in December 2021, was due to tax fraud exposed in offshore statements known as the "Pandora Papers."<sup>5</sup> The second, in June 2022, resulted from political unrest during a national strike led by indigenous movements. While Lasso survived both trials, his government has more recently been accused of mismanaging public companies and having connections to Albanian mafia groups involved in cocaine trafficking.<sup>6</sup>

In May 2023, however, Lasso's government was finally impeached with 88 deputies in favor, 23 against, and 5 abstaining.<sup>7</sup> In response, the president invoked Article 148 of the Constitution, triggering the *Muerte Cruzada* or "Crossed Death" mechanism for the first time in Ecuador's history.<sup>8</sup> While more common in parliamentary systems than presidential ones, the *Muerte* 

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>1</sup> CNE Anunció Los Resultados Oficiales de La Segunda Vuelta de Las Elecciones 2021. 2021. Consejo Nacional Electoral -Construyendo Democracia - Ecuador. <u>https://www.cne.gob.ec/cne-anuncio-los-resultados-oficiales-de-la-segunda-vuelta-de-las-elecciones-2021/</u> (October 1, 2023).
 <sup>2</sup> Turkewitz, Julie, and Genevieve Glatsky. 2023. "Ecuador's President Dissolves Congress Amid Impeachment Trial." The New

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>2</sup> Turkewitz, Julie, and Genevieve Glatsky. 2023. "Ecuador's President Dissolves Congress Amid Impeachment Trial." *The New York Times*. <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2023/05/17/world/americas/ecuador-president-dissolves-congress.html</u> (September 29, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>3</sup> Mella, Carolina. 2022. "24 horas de terror en Guayaquil." *El País*. https://elpais.com/internacional/2022-11-02/24-horas-de-terror-en-guayaquil.html (September 29, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>4</sup> Polga-Hecimovich, John. 2023. "President Lasso's Fight for Survival." *GIS Reports*. <u>https://www.gisreportsonline.com/r/lasso-impeachment/</u> (October 2, 2023).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>5</sup> Francis, Ellen. 2021. "Ecuador's President Faces Tax Investigation after Pandora Papers." *Washington Post*. <u>https://www.washingtonpost.com/world/2021/10/22/ecuador-president-tax-investigation-pandora-papers/</u> (September 29, 2023).
 <sup>6</sup> Freeman, Will. "Crisis in Quito: President Guillermo Lasso Heads to Impeachment Vote." *Council on Foreign Relations*. <u>https://www.cfr.org/blog/crisis-quito-president-guillermo-lasso-heads-impeachment-vote-0</u> (October 2, 2023).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>7</sup> La Asamblea de Ecuador aprueba el juicio político contra el presidente Lasso por presunta corrupción." 2023. BBC News Mundo. https://www.bbc.com/mundo/noticias-america-latina-65540610 (October 1, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>8</sup> Solano, Gonzalo. 2023. "Luisa González, la aspirante a presidenta de Ecuador que se cuelga del pasado con Rafael Correa." *AP News*. <u>https://apnews.com/world-news/general-news-0b0bd9ee84883044034f204bb43728cf</u> (October 1, 2023).



*Cruzada* is a constitutional measure that is intended to give the Executive and Legislative branches a check on one another's power. This political arrangement means that both the president and the National Assembly have the constitutional

ability to dismiss each other under certain circumstances. In the past, political trials against presidents resulted in the early termination of their terms, but not in the dissolution of the National Assembly as happened in May of 2023 with President Lasso.<sup>9</sup> Scholars remain mixed on whether the use of *Muerte Cruzada* will spur further political crises or serve as a constitutional release valve for the political pressure built up over Lasso's term. As a result of *Muerte Cruzada*, Lasso has governed by decree for the remainder of the year, and new elections were called to take place before the end of his presidential term.<sup>10</sup>

The upcoming elections and the parties' response to the results will largely determine if a sense of normalcy and stability can be restored to Ecuadorian politics. For the *Correista* opposition, Lasso's rule by decree has become ideal campaign material, as it enables comparisons between the centerright president and the military dictators of the country's past. Lasso's neoliberal reforms, which have continued to escalate since he started ruling by decree, have further polarized the nation and strengthened support for left-wing alternatives among voters.

In August 2023, eight candidates were nominated to compete for the presidency after *Muerte Cruzada*. The elected candidate will serve as president until 2025, completing Lasso's presidential term. Following the first round of elections on August 20, 2023, Daniel Roy-Gilchrist Noboa Azin from *Acción Democrática Nacional* (National Democratic Action) and Luisa Magdalena González Alcivar from *Revolución Ciudadana* (Citizen Revolution Movement) emerged as the top two candidates.<sup>11</sup> They will now compete in a runoff election for Ecuador's presidency, scheduled for October 15, 2023.

Luisa González is a 45-year-old assembly member who held various positions during Rafael Correa's presidency, including serving as his Secretary of Public Administration in 2017. González has stated that if she is elected, Correa would be her primary political adviser.<sup>12</sup> She was the sole female candidate in the presidential elections. Daniel Noboa is a business administrator in the banana company founded by his father, Álvaro Noboa, who has run for president six times. In a surprising turn of events, Daniel Noboa advanced to the run-off elections, moving from sixth to second place in the polls prior to the elections.<sup>13</sup>

https://gk.city/2023/06/13/qujen-es-lujsa-gonzalez-revolucion-ciudadana-elecciones-2023/ (October 1, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>9</sup> Banegas Cedillo, Mónica Eulalia. 2014. "La Muerte Cruzada en el nuevo texto constitucional: relaciones Ejecutivo-Legislativo." masterThesis. Universidad Andina Simón Bolívar, Sede Ecuador.<u>http://repositorio.uasb.edu.ec/handle/10644/4233</u> (September 29, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>10</sup> Orbach, Jon. 2023. "Poll Tracker: Ecuador's 2023 Presidential Election | AS/COA."\_https://www.as-coa.org/articles/poll-tracker-ecuadors-2023-presidential-election (October 2, 2023).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>11</sup> Valencia, Alexandra, and Julia Symmes Cobb. 2023. "Ecuador First-Round Vote Shows Economy and Violence Are Top Concerns." *Reuters*. https://www.reuters.com/article/ecuador-election-idAFKBN2ZW0AU (October 2, 2023).
 <sup>12</sup> Borja, María Sol. 2023. "¿Quién es Luisa González, candidata a la presidencia del Ecuador?" *GK*.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>13</sup> Rochabrun, Marcelo, and Stephan Kueffner. "Who Is Daniel Noboa, the Heir to a Banana Fortune Running for Ecuador President? - Bloomberg." <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-08-22/who-is-daniel-noboa-the-heir-to-a-banana-fortune-running-for-ecuador-president?leadSource=uverify%20wall#xj4y7vzkg (October 2, 2023).
</u>

#### **Candidates' Security Policies and Implications for Ecuador**



The initial round of voting revealed that insecurity and unemployment are the most concerning issues for Ecuadorians.<sup>14</sup> Ecuador is currently facing a surge in drug trafficking and violent crime, resulting in a rapid increase in the homicide rate. In 2017, the rate stood at 5.84 per 100,000 people, which was one of the lowest in Latin America. However, by 2022, it had risen to 26.1 per 100,000.<sup>15</sup> As a result, Ecuador now ranks fourth in Latin America for its homicide rate, behind only Venezuela, Honduras, and Colombia. The rise in homicides can be attributed to drug trafficking and gang-related crime, as rival gangs vie for control over drug smuggling routes. This has also led to a nationwide prison security crisis, marked by deadly riots.<sup>16</sup>

The impact of violence on Ecuadorian politics became even more pronounced when the presidential candidate Fernando Villavicencio was murdered just ten days before the first-round elections.<sup>17</sup> In spite of this tragedy, Ecuador's National Electoral Council (CNE) decided to proceed with the elections. The elections resulted in Luisa Gonzáles and Daniel Noboa emerging as the two highest-voted candidates, receiving 33 percent and 23 percent of the votes, respectively.<sup>18</sup>

Luisa González has promised a "return to past days" when crime rates and the wave of violence were not as prominent as they are now.<sup>19</sup> If elected president, her primary strategy will be strengthening the police force by providing them with better weapons and protective equipment. Rather than focusing solely on security, González is also concerned with addressing the root causes of crime. She has proposed various measures inspired by Correa's previous welfare-centered strategies, such as offering financial support and job training to unemployed youth and negotiating the peaceful disarmament of gangs.<sup>20</sup> Among her proposals, she has suggested reinstating the Ministry of Security and the Ministry of Justice.<sup>21</sup> She also suggests strengthening the country's judicial powers and allocating USD 2.5 billion to the public sector for investment in employment and the fight against crime.<sup>22</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>14</sup> Orbach, Jon. 2023. "Poll Tracker: Ecuador's 2023 Presidential Election | AS/COA."\_https://www.as-coa.org/articles/poll-tracker-ecuadors-2023-presidential-election (October 2, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>15</sup> "Explainer: Why Has Ecuador Become so Violent?" 2023. *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/why-has-ecuador-become-so-violent-2023-08-10/</u> (October 2, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>16</sup> Becker, Marc. "Ecuador Heads to Presidential Runoff with Opposing Visions on the Ballot." *NACLA*. https://nacla.org/ecuador-heads-presidential-runoff-opposing-visions-ballot (October 2, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>17</sup> "Fernando Villavicencio: quién era el candidato a la presidencia de Ecuador asesinado días antes de las elecciones." August, 2023. *BBC News Mundo*. https://www.bbc.com/mundo/articles/cx90zj5lyejo (October 1, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>18</sup> "Resultados Presidenciales Primera Vuelta." CNE\_https://elecciones2023.cne.gob.ec/ (October 2, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>19</sup> Solano, Gonzalo. 2023. "Luisa González, la aspirante a presidenta de Ecuador que se cuelga del pasado con Rafael Correa." *AP News*. https://apnews.com/world-news/general-news-0b0bd9ee84883044034f204bb43728cf (October 1, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>20</sup> Johnson, John, and Ivanna Vasic-Lalovic. 2023. "Ecuador: A Decade of Progress, Undone." *Center for Economic and Policy Research*. <u>https://cepr.net/report/ecuador-a-decade-of-progress-undone-full-html/</u> (October 2, 2023); Becker, Marc. 2023. "Ecuador Heads to Presidential Runoff with Opposing Visions on the Ballot." *NACLA*. <u>https://nacla.org/ecuador-heads-presidential-runoff-opposing-visions-ballot</u> (October 2, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>21</sup> "Plan de Trabajo Plurianual para Presidente y Vicepresidente de la República del Ecuador 2023." (Government's Plan for President and Vicepresident of Ecuador's Republic 2023) *Alianza Democrática National* /https://ecuador-decide.org/wp-content/uploads/2023/08/DANIEL-NOBOA-4-35.pdf (September 30, 2023)

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>22</sup> Estas Son Las Principales Propuestas Con Las Que Luisa González, Delfín de Rafael Correa, Promete "'el Resurgir Del Ecuador.'" 2023. <u>https://www.cnn.com/videos/spanish/2023/08/22/propuestas-luisa-gonzalez-correa-presidencia-ecuador-conclusiones-tv.cnn</u> (October 11, 2023).



Daniel Noboa has considered multiple approaches to dealing with the security issue. However, his current strategy appears to center on improving intelligence capabilities related to narco-trafficking at ports and airports,<sup>23</sup> as well as investing

more in police training and de-escalation.<sup>24</sup> Like González, security has been a secondary aspect of his policies, with a primary emphasis on the economy. Noboa has highlighted plans for generating more jobs and attracting higher levels of foreign investment. He has promised to improve police training and implement community watch programs.<sup>25</sup> Both candidates have expressed their openness to collaborating with the United States to enhance their security capabilities.<sup>26</sup> Noboa has also suggested designing strategies to improve the socioeconomic development of the Ecuadorian people, avoiding the imitation of tactics employed by Nayib Bukele in El Salvador, as proposed by other right-wing presidential candidates.<sup>27</sup>

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>23</sup> "Meet the Candidates: Ecuador." 2023. *Americas Quarterly*. <u>https://americasquarterly.org/article/ecuador-meet-the-candidates/</u> (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>24</sup> Chiriboga, Isabel, and Diego Area. 2023. "Ecuador's Presidential Runoff Will Be about More than Tackling Violence." *Atlantic Council*. <u>https://www.atlanticcouncil.org/blogs/new-atlanticist/ecuadors-presidential-runoff-will-be-about-more-than-tackling-violence/</u> (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>25</sup> Valencia, Alexandra, and Julia Symmes Cobb. 2023. "Ecuador First-Round Vote Shows Economy and Violence Are Top Concerns." *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/ecuador-election-idAFKBN2ZW0AU</u> (October 2, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>26</sup> "Meet the Candidates: Ecuador." 2023. Americas Quarterly. <u>https://americasquarterly.org/article/ecuador-meet-the-candidates/</u> (October 11, 2023); Valencia, Alexandra. 2023. "Ecuador Candidates Talk Tough on Crime after Assassination." *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/party-assassinated-candidate-ecuador-taps-new-replacement-2023-08-13/</u> (October 1, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>27</sup> Rochabrun, Marcelo, and Stephan Kueffner. 2023. "Who Is Daniel Noboa, the Heir to a Banana Fortune Running for Ecuador President?" *Bloomberg*. <u>https://www.bloomberg.com/news/articles/2023-08-22/who-is-daniel-noboa-the-heir-to-a-banana-fortune-running-for-ecuador-president?!eadSource=uverify%20wall#xj4y7vzkg (October 2, 2023).</u>

#### **Candidates' Economic Plans and Impact on Key Sectors**



In the short-term, González's security plan would likely have a significant impact on reducing the number of young people being drawn into street gangs and therefore dampening violence. However, increasing funding for police equipment<sup>28</sup> would not solve the long-term issue of a lack of professionalism within Ecuadorian security services.<sup>29</sup> To address the root causes, a USD 2.5 billion injection into the economy,<sup>30</sup> with heightened funding for small businesses and education,<sup>31</sup> could provide young, unemployed Ecuadorians with an alternative to relying on criminal gangs. However, this plan also risks repeating the overspending seen during the Correa years, which could scare away foreign investors and potentially increase the national debt instead of reducing it. There is a possibility that with another election on the horizon in just over a year and a half, Gonzalez may prioritize immediate spending to boost domestic support without fully considering the consequences. This approach could have the potential to reduce the crime and violence in Ecuador's ports and cities, but it may have implications for the country's economy, possibly leading to another recession and debt crisis.

On the other hand, Noboa is expected to continue many of the neoliberal policies implemented by President Lasso.<sup>32</sup> Noboa has proposed policies to support small business owners, attract foreign investment,<sup>33</sup> and promote job creation,<sup>34</sup> with the aim of fostering long-term economic growth and reducing the likelihood of young people joining gangs instead of the workforce. However, considering the tight time frame<sup>35</sup> between the current and upcoming elections in 2025, it is uncertain if Noboa will be able to fully implement his policy goals, especially with a potentially hostile legislature. He is expected to face similar challenges as Lasso did before invoking *Muerte Cruzada*, facing opposition-controlled institutions while the country's economy and security situation continue to deteriorate rapidly.

In the long term, González's policies could potentially result in an increase in Ecuadorian government debt, which may impact foreign investment. On the other hand, Noboa's emphasis on

https://cepr.net/report/ecuador-a-decade-of-progress-undone-full-html/ (October 2, 2023). <sup>33</sup> "Spotlight: The Two Economic Models Facing off in Ecuador's October Election." 2023. *BNamericas.com*.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>28</sup> Valencia, Alexandra, and Julia Symmes Cobb. 2023. "Ecuador First-Round Vote Shows Economy and Violence Are Top Concerns." *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/ecuador-election-idAFKBN2ZW0AU</u> (October 2, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>29</sup> Pforzheimer, Annie. 2023. "Ecuador's Security Woes Amid a Sudden Election." *The Jerusalem Strategic Tribune*. https://jstribune.com/pforzheimer-ecuadors-security-woes-amid-a-sudden-election/ (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>30</sup> Valencia, Alexandra. 2023. "Ecuador Presidential Rivals Agree Tough Stance on Crime, Differ on Economy." *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/ecuador-presidential-rivals-agree-tough-stance-crime-differ-economy-2023-10-02/</u> (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>31</sup> Valencia, Alexandra, and Julia Symmes Cobb. 2023. "Ecuador First-Round Vote Shows Economy and Violence Are Top Concerns." *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/article/ecuador-election-idAFKBN2ZW0AU</u> (October 2, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>32</sup> Becker, Marc. 2023. "Ecuador Heads to Presidential Runoff with Opposing Visions on the Ballot." NACLA.

https://nacla.org/ecuador-heads-presidential-runoff-opposing-visions-ballot (October 2, 2023); Johnson, John, and Ivanna Vasic-Lalovic. 2023. "Ecuador: A Decade of Progress, Undone." *Center for Economic and Policy Research*.

https://www.bnamericas.com/en/features/spotlight-the-two-economic-models-facing-off-in-ecuadors-october-election (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>34</sup> Valencia, Alexandra. 2023. "Ecuador Presidential Rivals Agree Tough Stance on Crime, Differ on Economy." *Reuters*. <u>https://www.reuters.com/world/americas/ecuador-presidential-rivals-agree-tough-stance-crime-differ-economy-2023-10-02/</u> (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>35</sup> "Ecuador's President to Face Significant Challenges from Oil Vote, Fragmented Assembly." 2023. *Fitch Ratings*. https://www.fitchratings.com/research/sovereigns/ecuadors-president-to-face-significant-challenges-from-oil-vote-fragmentedassembly-22-08-2023 (October 11, 2023).



promoting economic growth through business development and international investment could offer a more stable foundation for long-term economic growth without heavy reliance on oil revenues. However, in the interim, González enjoys

sufficient support within the legislature to implement her policies effectively.<sup>36</sup> Hence, her proposed cash injection and police militarization may be viewed as the most plausible potential strategy to bolster Ecuadorian security until the 2025 election.

<sup>36</sup> Stuenkel, Oliver. 2023. "What's at Stake in Ecuador's Presidential Runoff." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2023/08/30/what-s-at-stake-in-ecuador-s-presidential-runoff-pub-90460</u> (October 11, 2023).

## GLOBAL A M E R I C A N S

#### Potential Consequences of Ecuador's Election Results on International Relations

International support will play a significant role in both candidates' ability to address the security crisis caused by the transnational drug trade. The cocaine that passes through Ecuadorian ports is produced in Colombia and Peru,<sup>37</sup> with a large portion being sold in the United States and Europe.<sup>38</sup> Before the narco-infighting resulting from the 2016 FARC peace agreement, security was not a significant concern in Ecuadorian politics.<sup>39</sup> In fact, Ecuador was unique among its neighboring countries in expelling the U.S. military as an anti-imperialist gesture<sup>40</sup> and limiting the powers of its own police force to increase accountability for human rights violations.<sup>41</sup>

These policies, which were widely seen as beneficial for Ecuador in the 2000s, have now become a problem for the country. The Ecuadorian state lacks the necessary resources to combat deeply entrenched narco-traffickers effectively.<sup>42</sup> This issue is worsened by the political turmoil of the past two presidencies, which has resulted in constant changes within the state's security and justice agencies based on political interests.<sup>43</sup> Ecuador requires the assistance of an international partner to support a comprehensive reinvestment and restructuring of its entire security services.<sup>44</sup>

Regarding involvement in Latin American security, the United States is one of the first stakeholders to be considered. Both González and Noboa have been asked whether they would work with the U.S. to improve security conditions, to which both have answered affirmatively, expressing openness to a partnership with the U.S. on the issue. It would be natural for Noboa to form an alliance with the U.S., as his campaign goals largely align with American interests in the country, encompassing both security and the economy. However, considering that González has repeatedly emphasized Correa's role as one of her chief advisors, it is prudent to question how

https://www.foreignaffairs.com/south-america/ecuadors-descent-

<u>chaos?utm\_medium=newsletters&utm\_source=fatoday&utm\_campaign=Will%20Xi%E2%80%99s%20Military%20Modernizati</u> <u>on%20Pay%20Off?&utm\_content=20231004&utm\_term=FA%20Today%20-%20112017</u> (October 11, 2023); Pforzheimer, Annie. 2023. "Ecuador's Security Woes Amid a Sudden Election." *The Jerusalem Strategic Tribune*.

Annie. 2023. Ecuador's Security woes Amid a Sudden Election. *The Jerusalem Strategic Tribune*. https://jstribune.com/pforzheimer-ecuadors-security-woes-amid-a-sudden-election/ (October 11, 2023).

<sup>40</sup> Collyns, Dan. 2019. "Galápagos Islands: Outcry after Ecuador Allows US Military to Use Airstrip." *The Guardian*.

https://www.foreignaffairs.com/south-america/ecuadors-descent-

https://jstribune.com/pforzheimer-ecuadors-security-woes-amid-a-sudden-election/ (October 11, 2023). <sup>44</sup> Briscoe, Ivan, and Glaeldys González. 2023. "Ecuador's Descent Into Chaos." *Foreign Affairs*.

https://www.foreignaffairs.com/south-america/ecuadors-descent-

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>37</sup> Briscoe, Ivan, and Glaeldys González. 2023. "Ecuador's Descent Into Chaos." *Foreign Affairs*. https://www.foreignaffairs.com/south-america/ecuadors-descent-

chaos?utm\_medium=newsletters&utm\_source=fatoday&utm\_campaign=Will%20Xi%E2%80%99s%20Military%20Modernizati on%20Pay%20Off?&utm\_content=20231004&utm\_term=FA%20Today%20-%20112017 (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>38</sup> Freeman, Will. 2023. "A Surge in Crime and Violence Has Ecuador Reeling." *Council on Foreign Relations*.

https://www.cfr.org/blog/surge-crime-and-violence-has-ecuador-reeling (October 11, 2023). <sup>39</sup> Briscoe, Ivan, and Glaeldys González. 2023. "Ecuador's Descent Into Chaos." *Foreign Affairs*.

https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/17/galapagos-islands-ecuador-us-military-airstrip (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>41</sup> Pforzheimer, Annie. 2023. "Ecuador's Security Woes Amid a Sudden Election." *The Jerusalem Strategic Tribune*.

https://jstribune.com/pforzheimer-ecuadors-security-woes-amid-a-sudden-election/ (October 11, 2023). <sup>42</sup> Briscoe, Ivan, and Glaeldys González. 2023. "Ecuador's Descent Into Chaos." *Foreign Affairs*.

chaos?utm\_medium=newsletters&utm\_source=fatoday&utm\_campaign=Will%20Xi%E2%80%99s%20Military%20Modernizati on%20Pay%20Off?&utm\_content=20231004&utm\_term=FA%20Today%20-%20112017 (October 11, 2023).

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>43</sup> Pforzheimer, Annie. 2023. "Ecuador's Security Woes Amid a Sudden Election." *The Jerusalem Strategic Tribune*.

chaos?utm\_medium=newsletters&utm\_source=fatoday&utm\_campaign=Will%20Xi%E2%80%99s%20Military%20Modernizati on%20Pay%20Off?&utm\_content=20231004&utm\_term=FA%20Today%20-%20112017 (October 11, 2023).



deep of a relationship she would be willing to develop. Given that Correa oversaw the expulsion of the U.S. military from Ecuador in 2008,<sup>45</sup> it seems unlikely that a deep partnership involving American involvement on the ground would be an option. González would be reluctant to make voters question her anti-imperialist credentials right before the next election in 2025.

The upcoming elections also create challenges for international partners to get deeply involved due to the risk of wasted investment if an opposition regime comes into power and expels invested foreign actors. This places the next president in a difficult position regarding both security and the economy. Foreign partners will likely wait until 2025 to begin implementing any planned initiatives during the next presidency. The most probable international partnerships for the next president to establish would be with neighboring Andean countries, Colombia and Peru.<sup>46</sup> These countries share a common interest in immediately combating the drug trade and its impact on Latin American security.

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>45</sup> Collyns, Dan. 2019. "Galápagos Islands: Outcry after Ecuador Allows US Military to Use Airstrip." *The Guardian*. <u>https://www.theguardian.com/world/2019/jun/17/galapagos-islands-ecuador-us-military-airstrip</u> (October 11, 2023).
 <sup>46</sup> Stuenkel, Oliver. 2023. "What's at Stake in Ecuador's Presidential Runoff." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2023/08/30/what-s-at-stake-in-ecuador-s-presidential-runoff-pub-90460</u> (October 11, 2023).

#### Conclusion



Understanding Ecuador's political environment in recent years is crucial for assessing its current and future challenges. Over the past fifteen years, there has been a significant conflict between the *Correista* and anti-*Correista* electoral forces and governments. Many policies implemented after Correa's presidency weakened the Ecuadorian justice and security services in an effort to depersonalize and professionalize the institutions that were under Correa's influence.<sup>47</sup> This resistance against Correa continues to shape politics today, with analysts predicting that Noboa's potential victory in the upcoming election will be a result of anti-*Correista* unity rather than Noboa's political popularity.<sup>48</sup>

With an abstention vote of nearly 7 percent and a close percentage of votes between the two candidates, the winner of these elections will face challenges in uniting a polarized and weakened state.<sup>49</sup> Regardless of which candidate wins on October 15, they will need to demonstrate their ability not only to dismantle poorly run institutions but also to build new, capable ones that can address the current crises. A critical factor in achieving this will be their success in coalition-building domestically and in finding allies internationally. Without unity within the country, passing the necessary legislation to lay the foundation for real change will be nearly impossible. Additionally, without support from the international community, the Ecuadorian state would struggle to effectively counter the transnational criminal groups that control its coastal cities.<sup>50</sup>

The aftermath of the election should provide some clues about the country's direction in the near future. If polarization and hyper-partisanship prevail, it is likely that another two years of state inaction await. Since the candidates will encounter different challenges in governance, additional research and analysis will be required after the elections to assess the likelihood of the next government finding a viable path to address Ecuador's economic and security challenges.

<sup>&</sup>lt;sup>47</sup> Pforzheimer, Annie. 2023. "Ecuador's Security Woes Amid a Sudden Election." *The Jerusalem Strategic Tribune*. https://jstribune.com/pforzheimer-ecuadors-security-woes-amid-a-sudden-election/ (October 11, 2023); Freeman, Will. 2023. "A Surge in Crime and Violence Has Ecuador Reeling." *Council on Foreign Relations*. <u>https://www.cfr.org/blog/surge-crime-and-violence-has-ecuador-reeling</u> (October 11, 2023).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>48</sup> Stuenkel, Oliver. 2023. "What's at Stake in Ecuador's Presidential Runoff." *Carnegie Endowment for International Peace*. <u>https://carnegieendowment.org/2023/08/30/what-s-at-stake-in-ecuador-s-presidential-runoff-pub-90460</u> (October 11, 2023).
 <sup>49</sup> "Resultados Presidenciales Primera Vuelta." 2023. *CNE*. <u>https://elecciones2023.cne.gob.ec/</u> (October 2, 2023).

 <sup>&</sup>lt;sup>50</sup> Freeman, Will. 2023. "A Surge in Crime and Violence Has Ecuador Reeling." *Council on Foreign Relations*. https://www.cfr.org/blog/surge-crime-and-violence-has-ecuador-reeling (October 11, 2023).



## **Decoding the Ecuador Elections:**

## Examining Candidates' Strategies and Their Impact on Security and the Economy

Part 1

This report was prepared by Global Americans. The report was written by Caio Pereira (Program Coordinator, Global Americans) and Scott Brasesco (Program Associate, Global Americans). The analysis and views expressed herein are those of the authors.

October 12, 2023

**Global Americans**